
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held in The Old School Community Centre at 7.00 p.m. 

on Thursday 17th December 2009

Present: Cllrs. Keith Haisman (Chairman), Derek Blake, Patrick Daniels, Keith Mison, Tony Sharp, June Smith, Beryl Sutton, Les Warmington; Clerk/Finance Officer: Sharon Benson.

County Cllr. Jane Midwood, Borough Cllr. Jane Bone and one Parishioner

	
	
	Action

	
	
	

	1
	Apologies for absence – Cllr. J. Meikle.
	

	
	
	

	2
	Register of members’ interests.
	

	
	
	

	
	No interests declared at this time.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed this part of the meeting and opened the public forum.
	

	
	
	

	3
	Police Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.  
	

	
	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed the public forum and re-opened the Parish Council meeting.
	

	
	
	

	7
	Minutes of the previous meeting held on 19th November 2009.
	

	
	
	

	
	 Item 17, Page 6 – There was one addition as follows: Ancient House Museum – Cllr. D. Blake was nominated and accepted position of Trustee.  Proposed by Cllr. T. Sharp, seconded by Cllr. L. Warmington and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	
	Approval of the minutes was proposed by Cllr. D. Blake seconded by Cllr. P. Daniels and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	8
	Clerks Report
	

	
	
	

	
	Report circulated.  
	

	
	
	

	
	A meeting was held on Tuesday 8th December with two Parish Councillors and officers from St. Edmundsbury Borough Council and Suffolk County Council.  The meeting was followed by a walk around the town to inspect the lighting in the conservation area.  It was recognized that there is insufficient lighting in the 30mph zones on the three routes into Clare.   Cllr. B. Sutton proposed that contact is made with Highway Safety to discuss extra lighting for these areas, seconded by Cllr. K. Mison and carried unanimously.
	Cllr. B. Sutton, Clerk

	
	
	

	
	The changeover to energy saving light bulbs was discussed along with new street lights for the Market Hill, a report will be given early in the New Year by officers of the Borough and County Council.  Clerk to ensure that a written list of agreed actions is received from the Officers
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	A request was received from Clare Amateur Dramatics to hold a cake stall on the Market Hill on Saturday 16th January 2009.  This was approved by the Parish Council.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	9
	Correspondence.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	10
	Finance.  Presentation of monthly accounts.
	

	
	
	

	
	i)
	The Finance Officer circulated the financial summary and the cash flow report for the period ending 30th November 2009.  Approval of the accounts was proposed by Cllr. L. Warmington, seconded by Cllr. P. Daniels and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	
	ii)
	The final draft of the 2010/11 Precept was presented; the precept figure to be applied for is £98,942.00 this is an increase on last year of £13,726.00, the increase is due to additional funding for the Environment Committee, a reduction of £3,500 in grants received from St. Edmudsbury Borough Council and lower interest income received on Parish Council reserves.  It was proposed that funding of ‘quick wins’ for the Community Plan will be funded from Parish Council reserves.  Cllr. P. Daniels proposed acceptance of the 2010/11 Precept, seconded by Cllr. K. Haisman and carried unanimously.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	11
	Committee Reports
	

	
	
	

	
	a
	Environment Committee.  The minutes from the meeting held on 9th December 2009 were circulated.  Cllr. K. Mison has agreed to be the point of contact for the Street Cleaners on an operational day to day basis.  Personnel management and contractual arrangements will be managed by Cllrs. D. Blake and T. Sharp.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	A review of the Street Sweeping Machine will be carried out over the next few weeks by Mr Watts, and it will be route tested to enable a new street cleaning plan to be put into place in the New Year.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Six tenders have been received for carrying out works to the Yew trees in the Churchyard.  The Environment Committee recommended that Suffolk County Council (SCC) be contracted at the quoted price of £924.73 inclusive of VAT to carry out the work.  This was a detailed quote offering good value for money.  Proposed by Cllr. T. Sharp, seconded by Cllr. K. Mison and carried unanimously.  Clerk to write to SCC confirming acceptance of quotation.
	Clerk

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Quotes are being received for repair works needed for War Memorial.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Following confirmation from St.  Edmundsbury Borough Council that Laurel bushes are not classed as trees, and therefore does not need planning permission for maintaining, the Environment Committee will arrange for the Laurels in the cemetery to be cut and shaped into hedging.  These will then be included as part of the annual schedule of grass mowing and hedge maintenance.
	

	
	
	
	

	
	b
	Emergency Committee – new leaflets have been printed and will be ready for delivery with the next edition of the Parish Newsletter.  New storage units have been arranged for the Old School to enable the emergency blankets to be stored in the building.  Fluorescent jackets will also be sourced for the volunteers.
	Cllr. B. Sutton

	
	
	

	
	c
	Website Committee – no meeting has been held.
	

	
	
	


	
	d  
	Finance.  The minutes from the meeting held on 8th December 2009 were circulated.
	

	
	
	

	
	i)
	To consider any recommendations and suggestions for the allocation of funds available for expenditure under section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972:   None received.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	A grant application has been received from Clare Primary School to help fund the Round House Project.  A sum of £500.00 was requested.  The Finance Committee recommended supporting the project.  Proposed by Cllr. P. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. D. Blake and carried unanimously.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	12
	Planning
	

	
	
	

	a)
	i)
	SE/09/1428 – Well House, Well Lane, Clare.  Tree in conservation area, To fell one Cherry Tree.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. T. Sharp, seconded by Cllr. K. Mison and carried unanimously.  Cllr. J. Smith declared an interest and did not vote.
	Clerk

	
	
	
	

	b)
	Applications received by the Clerk between publishing the agenda and this meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	Nothing received
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Borough decisions
	

	
	
	

	
	TCA09/1838 – 30 Callis Street, Clare.   GRANTED
	

	
	TCS09/1825 – 1 Gosford Close, Clare.  GRANTED
	

	
	SE/09/1221 – 19 Callis Street, Clare.  GRANTED
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	13
	Reports
	

	
	
	

	
	Highways – nothing to report.
	

	
	
	

	
	Clare in Bloom – nothing to report, the Parish Council do not currently have a representative on this committee.  This item will now be removed from the agenda.
	

	
	
	

	
	Country Park – nothing to report.
	

	
	
	

	
	Clare Playing Field Association – nothing to report. 
	

	
	
	

	
	C.L.A.R.E. – a meeting will take place in January between Members of Parliament and officers from Suffolk County Council to discuss future education policy in Suffolk.
	

	
	
	

	
	Clare Combined Charities – nothing to report.  
	

	
	
	

	
	Parish Newsletter – nothing to report.
	

	
	
	

	
	Nuttery – Dedham Vale ANOB and Stour Valley Project are holding a Festive Frolics session in the Nuttery on Sunday 20th December 2009 from 11am – 1pm.
	

	
	
	

	
	CLASP – nothing to report.
	

	
	
	

	
	Combined Halls of Clare – nothing to report.
	

	
	
	

	
	Ancient House – nothing to report.
	

	
	
	


	16
	Projects and Working Party Updates
	

	
	
	

	
	Community Plan – Over 600 questionnaires have been collected or returned for analysis, a return rate of 80%.  A meeting will be held in January once all the data has been input and analysed to discuss how the final report will be compiled.  
	

	
	Cllr. B. Sutton requested that an independent overseer be used during the writing of the report in order to ensure transparency and fair representation.
	

	
	
	

	
	Parking – Cllr. J. Smith has contacted previous Chairman of Clare Parish Council to gather together a history of contact between Clare Parish Council and St Edmundsbury Borough Council concerning the requirement of extra town centre parking in Clare.  Cllr. J. Smith and K. Mison will draft a statement of facts.
	Cllrs. 

J. Smith 

K. Mison

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. K. Mison will assist the Clerk in compiling a list of the increase in housing stock in Clare over recent years to ascertain if Clare is eligible for grants under Section 106.
	Cllr. K. Mison

Clerk

	
	
	

	
	BMX Mud Jumps – nothing to report.
	

	
	
	


	
	Tourism Working Party – following the November Parish Council meeting a request was made for a document from the Tourism Forum detailing their Terms of Reference.  This was received and circulated.  The Chairman had explained that the Parish Council would like to have a representative on the Tourism Forum but they would not be required to act as Chairman or Vice Chairman of the group.  Cllr. J. Smith offered to be the Parish Council Representative.
	

	
	
	

	15
	Chatillon sur Indre
	

	
	
	

	
	An update was circulated by the Chairman on the relationship developments between schools and other organisations in Clare and Chatillon.  There is to be exchange visits between the Junior Football Teams of both towns in 2010.  A Memorandum of Understanding was also circulated.  The Chairman asked the Parish Council if they would support the signing of this document as it would enable applications for grants to be made for EU money to support such events.  There would be no financial cost to Clare Parish Council and it would be up to interested groups to organise such events.  Proposed by Cllr. K. Haisman, seconded by Cllr. B. Sutton and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	16
	Clare Primary School
	

	
	
	

	
	A meeting has been requested with Graham Newman, Portfolio Holder for Children, Schools & Young People's Services and Guy McGregor, Portfolio Holder for Roads, Transport and Planning to discuss environmental impact issues surrounding the development of the Primary School.  No response received to date.
	

	
	
	

	17
	Clerk’s Office
	

	
	
	

	
	A review of the office procedures was undertaken, it was suggested that fire proof, lockable storage is required.  Cllr. L. Warmington will arrange for existing cupboard to be emptied and cleared for use by Clerk for Parish Council Documents.
	Cllr. L. Warmington

	
	
	

	
	It was suggested a Clare Parish Council Sign be made for the window of the office to enable parishioners and visitors to locate the office.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	20
	Agenda items for next meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	To consider increasing number of Parish Councillors’.
	

	
	
	

	
	Meeting closed at 9.40p.m.
	


SUMMARY OF CORRESPONDENCE
December 2009
Action

	Ivan Sams, St Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Car Parking Charges 2010/11 in Bury St Edmunds and Haverhill.  Requesting views on options for change.  Copy of letter circulated.

	Steve Shaw, Local Works
	Email received requesting help in Empowering Parish & Town Councils by getting the Sustainable Communities Act Amendment Bill adopted in Parliament.  Email circulated.


Noting

	Samantha Offord, NHS Suffolk
	Application for outline consent to dispense – Hardwicke House Group Practice.  The Pharmacy and Dispensing Committee refused the application.  Copy of letter circulated.

	Sheila Martin, Clare RBLWS
	Thank you letter received.  Copy of letter circulated.

	Archie Gall, Director, Boundary Committee
	Letter received to advice full reports can be accessed via website at www.boundarycommittee.org.uk.  Copy of letter circulated.

	Tim Yeo MP
	Letter received in acknowledgement of thank you letter sent to Mr Yeo from Clare Parish Council.  Copy of letter circulated.


Attachment to the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Thursday 17th December 2009

3.
Police Report
A report was received.  There have been eight reported crimes in Clare during the period 16th November and 14th December 2009.



Random speed checks continue to be carried out in the Clare area and surrounding villages.

Parking continues to be a problem despite strict enforcement of parking laws.  During the reporting period a total of 19 fixed penalty notices have been issued.

Residents are advised to take simple crime reduction measures during the build up to Christmas.  The opportunist thief will take advantage of insecure vehicles, premises and outbuildings.  Keep all valuables and presents out of view, where possible mark and photograph unidentifiable property and most importantly notify the police immediately if you see something suspicious.
4.
Parishioners Question Time

The Parish Council had received proposed residential plans for The Old Waterworks site.  Mr Rossi, the owner and developer of the site came to the meeting to introduce himself and take any questions from the Councillors.  Mr Rossi confirmed that the public footpath surrounding the property would be retained.  The Chairman invited Mr Rossi to attend the Parish Council meeting (date not yet known) when the plans have been submitted to St Edmundsbury and the Parish Council will look at them in detail.

6.
County Councillor’s Report 
Cllr. J. Midwood had received an email from Paul West, Suffolk County Council concerning review of car park charges in Clare Country Park.  Cllr. J. Midwood was delighted to inform the Councillors that an annual permit costing £20.00 will available to local residents to allow anytime parking in the Country Park.  Free parking between 9am – 11am will be reintroduced, the rate for one hour will be £1.00 and over one hour will be £1.50.  Lighting in the car park is also to be improved.  Cllr. J. Midwood was thanked for all her support in implementing these changes.  Cllr. J. Midwood will request an official letter be written to the Parish Council confirming these changes.

The out of hour’s doctor service contract will not be renewed for the Take Care Now group in April.  It has been awarded to Harmoni HS Limited.  They will have eleven bases across the county.  Cllr. J. Midwood would appreciate any feedback regarding their service once they take over in April.

7.
Borough Councillor’s Report
Following a council meeting at St. Edmundsbury Borough Council and a discussion concerning the fuel poverty strategy and affordable warmth, Cllr. J. Bone advised that if anyone knows of a resident struggling to keep their house warm to please contact the Borough as there may be funds available to help.
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